APPENDIX B

BUDGET CONSULTATION NON DOMESTIC RATEPAYERS

WEDNESDAY 14 JANUARY 2004 AT 7.30 AM

CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL BUDGET

PRESENT :


Nick Johns (ENESCO)

Viv Dodd (Cumbria Chamber)

Paul Ashley (Clark Door)

John Morris (Burnetts)

Chris Brisco (C N Group)

Martin Philips (Cavaghan & Gray)

Robert Gill (WCF)


Robert Pansey (Carlisle College)

Nigel Barrett (Stagecoach)

Trevor Hebden (H & H)

Andrew Hawley (McVities)

Mary McArdle (Cumbria Chamber)

David Jackson (Lanes)

REPRESENTING CARLISLE CITY COUNCIL :

Councillor Mitchelson

Peter Stybelski

Angela Brown


Jason Gooding

David Beaty



Steve Jackson

Ian Dixon

The Head of Finance circulated a copy of the Executive’s draft Budget Proposals for 2004/05 to 2006/07, and informed the meeting that the draft had been issued for consultation.  The responses to the consultations would be considered by the Executive at its meeting on 4 February.  The Executive's final recommendation would be submitted to the Council on 12 February for approval.

The Head of Finance led Members through the different sections of the budget proposal.  

Mr Hebden highlighted the position with regards to the Council’s reserves and balances, and the projected reduction in the level of balances from £15.5m in March 2003 to £7.7m in March 2007, and questioned whether the disposal of the Council’s housing stock had masked the level of reserves.  The Head of Finance informed the meeting that a review of the Council’s reserves and balances had been carried out, and it was anticipated that the City Council would agree that the level of General Fund Reserves should be set at £3.8m. in line with Audit Commission guidelines.  Funds that were surplus to that level would be directed to the Council's Project Reserve and any year end underspends would also be directed to the Project Reserve.

Mr Hawley noted the figures in the Project Fund and highlighted the large capital programme which had been proposed for 2004/05.  

Mr Brisco noted that the budget reductions and spending proposals really reflected implementation of policy, but felt that the paper did not give an overall view of the ongoing work of the Council.  He felt it would be helpful to see headings for each Business Unit with an indication of how much was spent on particular headings.  

The Leader of the City Council commented that in considering increase in fees and charges the Council was looking to increase that income by inflation plus 1%.  The figures which were shown under the Budget Reduction Schedule included increases in income.  It was felt that the figures were a more accurate reflection on the level of usage which had previously been underestimated.  He highlighted the increase in car parking income which he felt now reflected the level of usage of car parks in the City Centre and was an estimated volume increase rather than a price rise.  He added that in proposing the increase in car parking charges the Council had had discussions with City Centre Retailers in October before coming to a decision. 

Mr Brisco noted the increase in income in respect of bereavement charges.  The Leader informed the meeting that an Audit Commission Study had been carried out and had highlighted the fact that the Council’s Bereavement Services were cheaper than other comparable services across the country.  He also added that a substantial amount of money had been invested in the Council’s Crematorium, and the Council were looking at an increase in charge to bring the service in line with comparable services across the country, and to recoup the money invested.  The increased income was a result of both an increase in the level of charge and a more accurate forecast of the volume of use.

The Leader in response to further questions regarding the economic assumptions which had been used in drawing up the Council’s budget commented that forecast had been made by Service Manager’s as to usage in the current year, the level of national pay settlements for staff together with forecasts of the 3 sources of income which the Council received in the form of Revenue Grant Settlement, the Council Tax Income and Income from Fees and Charges.  The Head of Finance added that the biggest economic assumption for the Council was in respect of the level of increase for fees and charges as an economic crash or a downturn in demand would affect the Council’s income.  She also highlighted income from industrial estates.  

Mr Brisco noted the bid in the Capital Programme for £1m in respect of electricity supply. The Leader of the Council commented that the Executive were looking to earmark £1m to boost the electricity supply for Kingmoor Park and the north of the City, and the Council would be one of several partners to share the cost of that work.  He added that there had been some discussion as to whether the Council should be using its reserves to invest £1m in these infrastructure works.  Mr Johns questioned the allocation of funds for Disability Discrimination and the Leader confirmed that it was to fund works to the Council’s buildings to make them accessible by the disabled.  

The Head of Finance also highlighted the level of capital investment on industrial estates and commented that funding had been earmarked and the Council’s Property Unit would draw up a programme of works to re-invest in the Council’s Industrial Estates.  The Economic Development Manager confirmed that tenants on Industrial Estates would be consulted on the Programme of Works.

Mr Hebden noted the anticipated increase in income from investments.  The Head of Finance confirmed that this was an attempt to more accurately forecast those levels of income.  

Mr Brisco noted the Council Tax discount on second homes income and the Leader of the Council confirmed that the Council had been encouraged to reduce the level of discount on second homes down to 10%.  It was estimated that there would be an increase in income to the City Council of £46,000 and the Council were looking to spend the majority of that money on rural initiatives.  

Mr Brisco reminded the meeting that as part of the previous year’s budget consultation the Council had looked to allocate funding to lobby the County Council Highway Authority with regards to the road problems in the City.  The Leader confirmed that the Council had allocated a one off sum to fund the use of Consultants to lobby the County Council with regards to transport issues within the City.  

Mr Jackson asked whether the Park and Ride Scheme would continue, the Leader of the Council said that the Council would look at the Park and Ride experience for over the Christmas period with a view to assessing whether the Scheme should continue in future years.  He added that the Council had been able to fund the current year’s proposals from existing resources.

Mr Johns commented that he would have appreciated a simpler document than the draft Budget Resolution which would be easier for a lay person to understand.

Mr Hebden noted the level of pension reserves and questioned the present Pension Fund balance and the most recent valuation of the Pension Fund.  The Head of Finance confirmed that a revaluation was expected in December 2004 but did not have the figures to hand for the 2001 valuation of the Pension Fund. 

In response to questions the Leader confirmed that the administration of the Pension Fund was carried out by the County Council within national guidelines.  If there was a shortfall in the level of Pension Fund then the staff would not be expected to fund that deficit in line with national terms and conditions.

Mr Brisco felt it would be useful to see an Asset Balance Sheet because it was difficult to assess the level of Assets available for disposal.  The Head of Finance confirmed that receipts from the sale of capital assets related mostly to sale of surplus land, and agreed to issue an Asset Balance Sheet to a future meeting.

Mr Hebden questioned whether it was prudent to set out 2.6% increase in Council Tax when viewed against the level of reduction in the levels of the Council's reserves and balances which had also been supported by an additional £2.8m of Capital Receipts.

The Leader commented that it was the Executive's view that there should be an increase in Council Tax of the level of inflation.  

Mr Ashley questioned what would happen to the Council’s Reserves and Balances if the Council was taken into a larger unitary body and it was noted that those reserves would go into the Reserves and balances of the new authority.

Mr Ashley questioned the spending proposals in respect of the Sheepmount and the Leader confirmed that it was proposed to upgrade the Sheepmount Athletics Tracks, Changing Rooms, Football Pitches.  This work was to be carried out with the help of grant aid from other partners, and would help in achieving one of the Council’s aims of improving the healthy lifestyles of residents in the City.

Mr Brisco questioned the level of investment in recycling, and the Leader commented on the Government's targets for recycling and the impact on the City if it failed to achieve those targets. The City Council performed well on recycling with 17% of household waste currently recycled.

In response to a question from Mr Ashley, the Leader commented that the capital programme was drawn up to reflect the level of funding available and the Council's priorities.  The Head of Finance added that there was new legislation from 1 April 2004 which would enable the Council to borrow more to support future capital projects.  She added that the Council would be able to borrow levels of funding which they required so long as they could afford to repay those loans and that the repayments would impact on Council Tax.  

The Town Clerk commented that the documents which had been circulated were not ideal in showing how the Executive was progressing its various priorities.  He noted the concerns expressed on the level of the Council reserves but added that the Council did have a strong asset base which it held principally for revenue income rather than capital income.

With regards to the transfer of Housing stock the Town Clerk and Chief Executive commented that the Council had had a negative equity in respect of its stock and that debt had been removed when the stock was transferred.  He added that there would continue to be a receipt from Right to Buy sales and this would assist the funding of the capital programme.  He suggested future reports could present information in terms of total spend and not just those marginal changes which were highlighted on the budget resolution.  

With regards to the level of fees and income the Council had attempted to forecast more accurately the use of level of income. He agreed that for future consultations the presentation of information could be amended, to show a breakdown of total spend into spend per Business Unit etc.

Mr Dodd suggested that a small group of Members from the Large Firm Group could get together to identify the type of information/presentation which would be helpful particularly with regards to breakdown of information on spend against Business Units for the two previous years with the forecast for one year ahead.  It was also noted that discussions on the Asset Management and Capital Strategies would be useful, with the information provided in terms of headlines and Executive summaries rather than a sizeable document.

REGIONAL GOVERNMENT

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive reported on developments with regard to preparations for a referendum on Regional Government in the North West and the consultation options which had been suggested by the Boundary Committee for the arrangement of Local Government in Cumbria.

He reminded the meeting that the Council's preferred option was for three unitary authorities in Cumbria, (Carlisle/Eden, Allerdale/Copeland and Barrow/ South Lakeland).  However, the draft recommendations which had been produced by the Boundary Committee gave two options, one for a unitary authority based on the whole of the county of Cumbria and the second option  for authorities based on North Cumbria (Copeland, Allerdale, Carlisle and Eden) and South Cumbria (South Lakeland, Barrow and Lancaster).  He added however that the Council had not changed its view and wished to see the Carlisle/Eden pairing option progressed.  He also added that consultations were being carried out on the proposals and with regards to the North Cumbria proposal there was some support for the North Cumbria solution to be split in two, however, there had been no decision on that option.  

He added that the consultation on the draft proposals was to end on 23 February 2004, following which there could be a period of further public consultation with the referendum scheduled for October 2004.  He informed the meeting that the referendum would ask two questions, one relating to whether there was support for a regional authority in the North West, and if so, what arrangements for Local Government would be supported in Cumbria?  He added however that it was important that both individuals and large firms expressed their views on the consultation options to the Boundary Committee and if possible to copy in the City Council to those views, prior to the Council submitting their views on the draft proposals on 20 February 2004.

Mr Brisco questioned the Town Clerk on the powers which would be held by the new Unitary Authorities.  The Town Clerk commented that a principle was that powers would migrate down from government to regions, however, it was not yet clear which powers the government would delegate to regions.  

Mr Johns comments that the three authority pairings ie Carlisle and Eden, Allerdale and Copeland, and Barrow and South Lakes, would have populations of about 150,000 which would be quite small.

The Leader commented that the three pairs option had been removed from the draft for consultation and whilst the Boundary Committee had not ruled out that option, they had suggested that the business case for that option would need to be built.  He added that the proposals would have a further effect in that the proposal to merge part of North Lancashire with Barrow and South Lakeland would mean that the majority vote in Lancashire could also affect the Cumbria option and he also highlighted the possible effect of the proposal on the Cumbria Constabulary.  

The Town Clerk and Chief Executive stressed that the proposal was to establish unitary authorities large enough to have a level of influence and able to deliver to a high level of performance.  He added that the Boundary Committee had a preference for either North Cumbria or the whole County but their recommendations would depend on the views which were submitted as part of the consultation.

Mr Ashley commented with regards to the economic profile and the possible implications for Carlisle being part of an authority which would include the West Coast.  It was felt that the EU funding criteria would not be changed and the eligible criteria for EU funding was worked out on the basis of disadvantaged wards and not in terms of the Council area.  

In response to questions the Town Clerk added that the Local Government Review had arisen as it was the view of the Government that there were already two tiers of local authorities in Cumbria and the introduction of a Regional Assembly would mean there was one tier too many.  The Government would therefore abolish the County Council and the District Councils in the County and replace those authorities with one level of Local Government.  

In response to questions the Leader added that it was likely that the referendum in October would be a postal ballot and whilst there was no laid down criteria it would be a matter for the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister to consider whether the level of response was sufficient.  He asked if the Group could submit their view on regional government to the Boundary Committee and copy the City Council into that response.

(The meeting ended at 9.15 am)
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